
March 6, 2017

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, March 6, 2017, at 7:30 pm.
at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The 
meeting was called to order by Mr. Dave Buckwalter, Chairman. In addition to Mr. Buckwalter,
supervisors present were: Mr. John Blowers, Mr. Ethan Demme, and Mr. Corey Meyer. Absent 
was Mr. Glenn Eberly. Also present was Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.

The following persons signed in as being present in the audience:

Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers
Lloyd Miller, 2361 Stumptown Road, Lancaster, representing Witmer Fire Company
Dave Gribble, 1992 Drexel Avenue, Lancaster, representing Ronks Fire Company
John E. Kreider Jr, 2030 Forry Road, Lancaster, representing Witmer Fire Company
Roger Nevenschurch, 505 Mount Sidney Road, Lancaster, representing Witmer Fire Company
Andrew Duffy, 231 Basswood Drive, Lancaster, representing Witmer Fire Company
Kurt Baumgardt, 308 Summers Drive, Lancaster, representing Witmer Fire Company
Bob Billett, PO Box 891, Brownstown, representing Witmer Fire Company
Elias Beiler, 73 Witmer Road, Lancaster, representing Witmer Fire Company
John Latschar, 655 Hartman Station Road, Lancaster, representing Witmer Fire Company
Steve Gribble, 127 North Ronks Road, Lancaster, representing Ronks Fire Company
Matt Bono, 811 Waterfront Drive, representing Witmer Fire Company
Bruce Paul, 112 Crestmont Avenue, representing ESC
Tim Hoerner, 2642 Old Philadelphia Pike, representing ESC/HIHFC
Lonnie Kauffman, 313 Enterprise Drive, representing ESC/BIHFC
Daniel J. Fisher, 2602 Old Philadelphia Pike, representing BIHFC
Brian Clark, 130 North Ronks Road, Ronks, representing Ronks Fire Company
Scott Gribble, 171 North Ronks Road, Ronks, representing Ronks Fire Company
John S. King, 137 North Ronks Road, Ronks, representing Ronks Fire Company
David Keens, 63 Lafayette Way, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Brett Fasnacht, 179 South Eastland Drive, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Scott Hershey, 152 South Eastland Drive, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Brittni Flound, 85 Stratford Village
Mom Hard, 265 Goldsmith Avenue
Shadae Rounor, 265 Goldsmith Avenue
Gina Leonardis, 1850 Mettle Ridge Road, Newport
Matt Meik, 261 Greenland Drive
Linda Strables, 85 Park Avenue, Manchester, Virginia
Pahua Hohe, 65 Park Ave, Manchester, Virginia
Pedro Urena, 63 Lafayette Way, representing Lafayette Fire Company
David Curry, 57 Chesterfield Drive
Chris Kauffman, 2540 Horseshoe Road, representing Witmer Fire Company
Mah Hard, 1176 Kingsley
Mike Schuebel, 5159 Oakleaf Road
Ken Crouse, 2414 Stumptown Road, Bird In Hand
John E. Smucker, 2715 Old Philadelphia Pike, Bird In Hand



Austin R. Kling, 505B Mount Sidney Road, representing Witmer Fire Company
David Moyer, representing Bareville/Leola/Leacock Lions Club
John Smucker

Approval of the Minutes of the Monday, February 13, 2017 Regular Meeting

Chairman Buckwalter asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of 
the February 13, 2017 regular meeting as prepared. 

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve the 
minutes as presented.  Mr.  Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote.

Approval of the Minutes of the Thursday, February 23, 2017 Special Meeting

Chairman Buckwalter asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of 
the February 23, 2017 special meeting as prepared. 

A motion was made by Mr. Blowers to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve the 
minutes as presented.  Mr.  Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote.

Approval of Bills

Chairman Buckwalter presented the bills to be paid from various funds for the total amount of 
$897,526.28. He discussed some of the larger items including a payment in the amount of 
$34,016.08 to PNC Equipment Finance for initial payment on Sewer Camera, a payment in the 
amount of $61,200.00 to the Township Fire Companies for 1st quarter contributions each receiving 
$15,300.00, a payment in the amount of $8,300.00 to the libraries for 1st quarter contributions 
Lancaster receiving $3,569.00, Manheim Township receiving $2,822.00 and Pequea Valley 
receiving $1,909.00, and a payment in the amount of $488,433 to Ronks Fire Company for the 
Township’s share of 60 percent of the new rescue truck.

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $897,526.28.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Police Department Activities

a. 2016 Annual Report – Chief Bowman

Chief Bowman reviewed the activities of the police department for 2016 which included 
answering 18,976 calls. Of that total, there were 12,661calls that required a report to be 
completed. The police department made a total of 882 arrests for Criminal Code Violations and
1,818 motorists were cited for Vehicle Code Violations and arrested 93 drivers for driving under 
the influence of alcohol or a controlled substance. There were a total of 1,327 vehicle accidents 
investigated with 415 being Penn DOT reportable accidents, 2 fatalities in East Lampeter 



Township and 0 fatalities in Upper Leacock Township. This total number of accidents is up from 
the 2015 total of 1,244 vehicle accidents. Chief Bowman stated that the police department 
responded to a total of 926 burglary/robbery/panic alarms during the year which is up from the 
2015 total of 873 alarms.

Chief Bowman reported that the police department had 6 incidents involving 13 juveniles during
2016 for curfew ordinance violations. He stated that the police department has received no
citizen complaints regarding the enforcement of the ordinance and have not experienced any
difficulty enforcing the curfew ordinance. He stated that the police department recommends the
continuation of the curfew ordinance.

b. 2016 Officer of the  Year Presentation

Chief Bowman introduced Mr. David Moyer from the Bareville/Leola/Leacock Lions Club.  
Mr. Moyer stated that Officer Nathan Westerman was voted by his peers as the 2016 Officer of 
the Year.  He stated that Officer Westerman is a 22 year veteran of the Police Department.  He 
stated that he also serves as the Department’s lead firearms instructor and is always finding new 
and innovative training for his fellow officers. He stated that he has received numerous 
commendations for acts of exceptional police work and in April 2014 was recognized by the PA 
State Police for his efforts in locating a vehicle involved in an aggravated assault and road rage 
incident. He stated that his dedication to the job and the community are a few of the traits that his 
peers recognize in selecting him the 2016 Officer of the Year.

c. Recognition of Retirements

Chief Bowman announced the retirement of Ann Silcox.  He stated that Ms. Silcox started with 
the Police Department in December 1995 and had served other Police agencies prior to coming 
to East Lampeter.  He stated that she has been recognized by the Lancaster County Human
Relations Committee for her work.  He stated that she also served as the recording secretary for 
the Lancaster County Chiefs of Police Association as well as the regular recording of minutes for 
the monthly police staff meetings.    He stated that she has assisted in compiling and maintaining 
the department’s federal reporting statistics.  Chief Bowman thanked Ms. Silcox for her 37 years 
of service providing support to the Police agencies.

Chief Bowman announced that the department had 2 retirees this year. He announced the 
retirement of Lieutenant Robin Weaver effective March 31, 2017.  He stated that Lieutenant 
Weaver began his career in January 1985 in the Patrol Division where he was promoted to 
Corporal in charge of a Platoon in December 1985.  He stated that in 1989 he was voted as 
Officer of the Year by his peers.  He stated that he was promoted to Sergeant in December of 
2001 and was in charge of the patrol division. He stated that in 2003 his title was changed to 
Lieutenant and from 2003 to 2017 he served as the head of all three divisions within the Police 
Department. Chief Bowman thanked Lieutenant Weaver for his 33 years of service to the Police 
Department.



d. Recognition of Promotions

Chief Bowman stated that Sergeant Randy Shrom is being promoted to Lieutenant.  He stated 
that he is a 12 year veteran.  He stated that in 2006 he served as the Department’s School 
Resource at Conestoga Valley School District for 3 years.  He stated that in 2011 he was 
assigned to the Detective Division and in July 2013 was promoted to Sergeant.  He stated that he 
has received numerous commendations.  He stated that he is certified as a Crisis Intervention 
Team Officer and as a Police Bicycle Officer.  He stated that Lieutenant Shrom will be in charge 
of the Patrol Division.

Chief Bowman stated that Officer Bryan Kondras is being promoted to Sergeant.  He stated that 
he is a 19 year veteran of the police department, has a degree in Criminal Justice and is a 4 year 
veteran of the United States Army.  He stated that he has received numerous commendations for 
exceptional work and accomplishments.  He stated that in 2003 he was recognized by the PA 
DUI Association with the Top Gun Award for DUI arrests and in 2002 he was voted by his peers 
for Officer of the Year.  He stated that recently he has received extensive training to become one 
of the Department’s Accident Reconstructionist and is also certified as a Crisis Intervention 
Team officer.  He stated that Sergeant Kondras’s will be in charge of Platoon #1 in the Patrol
Division.

e. Recognition of Service – 20 years

Chief Bowman stated that Officer Gehr started her career with East Lampeter Township in 
January 1997. She has a Bachelor of Science in Criminal Justice and Law Enforcement and had 
worked several years as a Deputy Sheriff before joining the department.  He stated that she has 
received numerous commendations and in 2007 was voted as Officer of the Year by her peers.  
He stated that she also serves as a Crisis Intervention Team member and was recently selected as 
the Crisis Intervention Team Officer of the Year.  He stated that she current serves as the Police 
Department’s Accreditation Manager.  He thanked her for her 20 years of service to the 
Department. 

f. Swearing in of New Officers

Chief Bowman introduced Mr. Josiah Misiura. He stated that he is 25 years old and a 2014 
graduate of the Lackawanna Police Academy.  H stated that he has worked previously at the 
Lancaster County Sheriff’s Department, Wayne County Sheriff’s Department and the Honesdale 
Police Department.  He stated that since June 2010 he has served with the United States Air 
Force and is currently in the reserves.  Chief Bowman stated that he will be assigned to 
Platoon #3.

Chief Bowman introduced Mr. James Raynor.  He stated that his is 24 years old and a 2016 
graduate of the Police Academy through Harrisburg Area Community College.  He stated that he 
completed his Act 235 training in January 2015 and has previously worked as a security officer.  
Chief Bowman stated that he will be assigned to Platoon #4.



Chairman Buckwalter swore in Officer Josiah Misiura and Officer James Raynor to the East 
Lampeter Township Police Department.

g. Special Commendation

Chief Bowman introduced Chief Skiles from the East Hempfield Police Department.  Chief 
Skiles presented Officer Ryan Heistand with a special commendation for his commitment to 
protect the community from dangerous motorists.  He stated that on February 19, 2017 Officer 
Heistand observed a vehicle traveling in an erratic manner along Route 283.  He stated that 
Officer Heistand informed 911 dispatch of the reckless driver and continued to follow the vehicle 
until the vehicle was apprehended.  He commended Officer Heistand for his work ethic, 
commitment and loyalty to the members of the community.

Old Business

a. Request for Financial Security Release: A&J Power – 380 Beechdale Road

Chairman Buckwalter stated that the Township Engineer has reviewed the project and is 
recommending no reduction in financial security until the remaining required improvements are 
satisfactorily completed.

Mr. Demme made a motion to deny the request for financial security release for A&J Power at 
380 Beechdale Road per the Township Engineer’s letter.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote.

New Business

None

Other Business

a. Emergency Services Committee Presentation re: Management of Response Areas

Mr. Bruce Paul, Chairman of the Emergency Services Committee made a presentation to the 
Board regarding the committee’s recommendation to modify the current Fire Company 
management response areas so that all of East Lampeter would be assigned to the four Township 
based fire companies. There was discussion among the Board members, Committee members 
and Mr. Hutchison. 

After discussion on this recommendation was concluded, Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve 
the Emergency Services Committee recommendation to change management of response areas 
per the Committee’s proposal effective July 1, 2017 with a communication plan to be prepared 
and implemented by the Township Manager.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was 
passed by unanimous voice vote.



Public Comment

Mr. John Smucker asked about the Zoning Ordinance Technical Amendments regarding signage 
on non-conforming signs. He requested that the Board review the current regulation of non-
conforming signs and make changes that would permit them remain.

Mr. Dave Gribble, Chief of Ronks Fire Company spoke about the delivery of the new Rescue 
truck and thanked the Board for the Township’s contribution toward its purchase.

Mr. Buckwalter reminded the Board of their discussion regarding the proposed increase to the 
Excise tax in Lancaster County recommended by Discover Lancaster. Additionally, he indicated 
that this proposal was discussed during an informal meeting with representatives of Hotel 
properties regarding the Business Improvement District (BID) on February 27. He said that the 
Hotel representatives indicated that they are opposed to the proposed increase to the Excise Tax 
and that they would provide the Township with a copy of a letter being sent to the County 
Commissioners. He said that the letter had not yet been received. The Board then discussed the 
proposal and the Hotel representative’s opposition. It was suggested that Mr. Hutchison further 
research information on the proposal and draft a Resolution for the Board to consider at the next 
Board meeting. Additionally, it was suggested that Hotel representatives should be invited to 
attend the next meeting in order to further discuss their position.

Adjournment

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Blowers to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, March 20, 2017 beginning at 7:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Ralph Hutchison


















































